Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 
February 12, 2009 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 12, 2009.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica (arrived at 7:38 p.m.), Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Kevin Hall, Bill Howey, and Muhsin Muhammad.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 12, 2009 to order at 7:30 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Muhsin Muhammad delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker explained that there is a public hearing on two text amendments that have been recommended by the planning board, they are fairly technical, no one has signed up and therefore if nobody wishes to speak on this, he will defer the zoning administrator’s presentation until the agenda item.  Public hearing was opened at 7:31 p.m.  No comments were made.  The public hearing was closed at 7:31 p.m.
3. 
Public Comments
· Mr. Bill Howey – 4617 Pleasant Grove Road.
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  January 8, 2009 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the January 8, 2009 minutes and Councilwoman Cureton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. December 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the December 2008 Tax Collector’s Report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. Duplicate Tax Refunds  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the duplicate property tax as presented in the amount of $424.66 and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
D. Refund of Overpaid Tax
· Mayor Becker explained this was a complicated overpayment by Bivens Morrison where some taxes were paid on wrong properties.  By law the town can’t refund the taxes paid without council approval.  The amount is $168.92
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the refund of the overpayment to Bivens Morrison in the amount of $168.92 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

E. December 2008 Finance Report    
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the December 2008 finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

5.
Presentation by the Literacy Council of Union County
· Mayor Becker explained that the Literacy Council has asked that the council to defer their presentation until March.  Stan Hojnacki, who is the editor of the Enquirer-Journal, wants to make the presentation about literacy and reading.  Mayor Becker commented that Mr. Hojnacki is a great person to talk about that; however, he couldn’t be here tonight.   
6.
Consideration of the Estates at Soen Final Plat
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that the planning board unanimously recommended approval of the final plat contingent on the terminology of the plat being consistent with Exhibit B in the Declarations of Covenants and Restrictions; that all necessary signatures were on the final plat; the performance bonds for the roads and maintenance plan are received; and corrections were made to Section 6.2 (pg. 17) of the Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions.  Ms. Brooks stated that the corrections to Section 6.2 have been made.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was a discrepancy in the terminology that the council should be aware of.  Ms. Brooks responded that they have done the metes and bounds for the common open space, which satisfies that contingency.  Ms. Brooks explained that the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) signature is missing.  Mr. Kevin Hall explained that Engineer, Mr. Derrick Boyte, of Power Engineering sent the final plats to Mike McIntosh of NCDOT; Mr. McIntosh reviewed it and sent an email back to Mr. Boyte stating that it was good with one word being changed, which was changed and reflected on the final plat.  Mr. McIntosh has since been on medical leave and Mr. Hall has been trying this week to get up with Mr. John Underwood (NCDOT), who is the only other person in that department who can sign the plat.  Mr. Underwood has been out of town in training; however, Mr. Hall expects to get his signature in the next day or two.  Mr. Hall stated that they did get the septic signed off on as of today.  Ms. Brooks noted that she did have a letter on file from NCDOT stating that it was approved.  Mayor Becker commented that in general, in the past, if all of our conditions had been met and the requirement was a signature, that the council has been known to approve the plat contingent on those signatures.  One thing the council may remember about approval of final plats is that the mayor must sign the Mylar before it can be recorded and what we have done in those cases is that Ms. Brooks doesn’t even let him see those Mylars until she gets all of her signatures.  Councilman Countryman asked if everything else was totally on board with the exception of the signature.  Ms. Brooks responded no, “We’re not finished yet”!  Ms. Brooks continued that this is obviously our first conservation subdivision, which is very exciting, but there is a lot more documentation to it as opposed to a regular subdivision.  Ms. Brooks went on record to personally compliment Mr. Muhsin Muhammad for the excellent staff that he has, from Kevin Hall to Bob Burkett to Derrick Boyte at Power Engineering and Attorney Brett Dressler.  “Everyone has done such a great job and I appreciate that and I know that the town council does too, because we have this project that is very unique”, Ms. Brooks said.  The final plat is essentially the same as the revised preliminary plat that the council approved in October of 2008.  The common open space is just slightly different than it was on the preliminary plat, which showed it at 27.74 acres.  It is now 27.417 acres and we only require 25.5 acres for this project.  The final plat shows the requirements recommended by town engineer, MJ Namin.  Ms. Brooks explained the Maintenance Plan/Agreement have not been signed yet.  Mr. Hall added that they are at the bank right now.  Mr. Muhammad added that there are a couple of signatures that they are still waiting for, but everything has been satisfied to the standards that Mineral Springs requires them to do.  They have met just about every expectation and are traveling along the right path, there are some signatures that are missing and of course everything has been approved pending those signatures and that they ask if the council would be willing to approve the final plat contingent on those signatures coming back.  Mr. Muhammad guessed that the signatures would be back in a week’s time.  Ms. Brooks referred back to the Maintenance Plan and explained that the Ordinance requires that the developer have a bond or escrow in the amount of 1.5% of the estimated operating costs and maintenance of the open space.  The estimated expenditures are $28,000 bi-annually; therefore the bond or escrow would be very small and the developer has already established an account for the Estates at Soen Homeowners Association, which is funded at a $25,000 level.  Ms. Brooks stated that she believed this satisfied what the town needed for that.   We are waiting on a Letter of Credit for the road maintenance that will be in the amount of $27,720 based on the cost of their road base and pavement being $184,800.  This paperwork is also at the bank.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that it sounded like Ms. Brooks would have everything prior to the next council meeting and that the final plat can’t be signed off of on until it comes by Ms. Brooks; therefore, between Ms. Brooks and Mayor Becker they will have everything they need and the council has, in the past, approved based on that.   Ms. Brooks noted that in addition to above mentioned items; she is waiting on the signed Declaration of Conservation Easement.       
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the Estates at Soen final plat contingent on the signatures from DOT, signatures on the maintenance agreement, signatures on the HOA documents, bank signatures on the HOA, the Letters of Credit, signatures on the conservation easement, and any other necessary signatures that might be needed upon the recommendation of the zoning administrator, and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
· Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman LaMonica was present for that vote.  Councilwoman LaMonica apologized for being late.

· Mr. Muhammad commented that it has been an honor and a privilege working with the council.  This is his first residential development although he has been involved with some commercial deals, but to actually go over and assist in general contracting this whole deal has been quite an adventure to say the least.  Mr. Muhammad is glad to be the first conservation neighborhood in Mineral Springs; it is hopefully the benchmark and the standard.  Mr. Muhammad prays that the land is preserved; he really enjoys the space and being out here.    
7.
Consideration of Proposed Zoning Ordinance Text Amendments
· Mayor Becker noted that there is a memo in the agenda packet for the text amendments.  One of the text amendments was prompted by the McNeely Farms Conservation Subdivision, which is equestrian based and it is difficult to accommodate those equestrian trails and still get the lots to line up properly.  The planning board, Ms. Brooks, and the landowner have been working for a number of months to get something that will work and this will be the best way to accommodate those equestrian trails and to meet our conservation requirements.  The other text amendment is about junkyards.  
· Ms. Brooks explained that she did not want to confuse anyone, but there was some different language that was suggested and Attorney Bobby Griffin advised that we not use the language “and/or”; therefore, a different amendment was devised to satisfy the same thing.  The planning board unanimously recommended the proposed text amendment presented to the council this evening.  Due to an email glitch, Attorney Griffin is just now able to make comments on this text amendment. Attorney Griffin commented that this was not really legalese, but why not go with it, since you can always change it later.  Mayor Becker commented that it is supposed to be somewhat plain language.  In the case of equestrian subdivisions, the trails might be on lots and the way the Ordinance is written, the conservation land can’t be considered part of the building lot.  This was becoming very difficult where the trails and the lots were integral to each other.  The planning board recommended, in the case of equestrian subdivisions, that 20% of the 50%, which is 10% of the total land, could be considered part of the lots as long as it was designated as equestrian trails in the subdivision documents and was subject to the same conservation easement requirements as the conservation land.  Attorney Griffin asked if Mayor Becker was saying that the conservation easement definition would not apply to the equestrian trail area.  Mayor Becker responded that the easement would, but the trail could still be owned by the lot owner instead of being owned by the Homeowners Association (HOA), but they would have to sign on to the conservation easement with that portion of the land.    Councilwoman LaMonica asked what happens with liability in that situation if someone falls off a horse when they happen to on a part of a trail that belongs to a homeowner.  Councilwoman Critz responded that they are not liable, because they didn’t pay to go on there.  Mayor Becker added that that falls under the Landowner Liability Act.  Councilwoman Critz commented that in addition to the fact that it will be on private property, it will be allowed to be in the conservation easement, but it will compute to the land percentage.    Ms. Brooks replied that the easement portion would if it’s an equestrian trail, plus whatever they have set aside as conservation land, if you put those two figures together, they would have to equal the 50%, but the conservation easement portion could only make up for 20% of the required land.  Mayor Becker used a hypothetical example: a 100 acre tract in the AR zoning district would require 50 acres (50%) to be set aside as  conservation land; the entire 50 acres is subject to a conservation easement.   If you were to set aside 40 acres of conservation land and then you had 10 acres of trails that meander across the lots and are surveyed off as separate items, that 10 acres is 20% of your 50% requirement that could be calculated into your total 50% land requirement as long as that 20% is subject to a conservation easement.  In addition, each deed for individual lots that contained part of the trail would have that conservation easement applied to it as a deed restriction.  
· Mayor Becker further explained that we looked at the McNeely Farms Conservation Subdivision. It contains 70 acres, 12 lots, and requires 35 acres of conservation land; however, the numbers weren’t adding up because of the way the lots were structured and the way the land lays out.  They have twenty-two acres of pasture, some other pieces of conservation land, but it wasn’t adding up to the 35 acres unless you included the trails, which in many cases crossed people’s lots.  The Ordinance prohibited you from using property on a lot.  Therefore, if it is specifically an equestrian trail, with each owner having access, it’s actually a benefit in each subdivision.  That is why that change was recommended to be made.  It will allow them to do what they were doing, because it certainly meets the spirit of the Ordinance completely.   
· Councilwoman Critz asked if this would be binding in such a way in the deed restriction, so that if a person moves there, sells, and the next owner doesn’t want people going through their backyard.  Mayor Becker responded that it goes with the land.   
· Mayor Becker commented that it seems the planning board has made it work, it works for that particular subdivision, and it works for the goals of the planning board to maintain the conservation and to encourage equestrian uses.  This allows a little more flexibility if you’re an equestrian subdivision; it will encourage more equestrian subdivisions with it being a little more flexible to get your trail underway.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the text amendment.  The text amendment is consistent with the Land Use Plan and the Vision Plan contained within the adopted plan October 2007; the Land Use Plan states that the town should investigate equestrian based zoning to be included in the Agricultural Residential planning area.  This text amendment will allow horse trails to meander through a community and the acreage contained in the horse trails will be considered as part of the conservation land requirement percentages.  The text amendment is reasonable and advances the public interest.  Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· The text amendment is as follows:



4.22.4
Standards for Developments Located in Conservation Subdivisions

d)
Minimum Required Conservation Land: No lot suitable for the placement of a principal residential structure shall be platted to include within its dimensions any conservation lands as herein required, except as provided in Section 4.22.4 (g).  Conservation land on the tract containing the conservation subdivision shall be calculated as follows:


g)Tracts Containing Equestrian Trails on the Primary or Secondary Conservation Lands




Up to 20% of the required conservation land acreage may consist of conservation easements on land which is not designated as “conservation land”, as long as all such land is:

a) Specifically designated for “Equestrian Trail” Use in the Conservation Easement and on the final plat:

b) Subject to all access and maintenance provision that would otherwise apply to Conservation Land;  and

c) Not considered to be part of any building lot upon which such conservation easements exist for the purpose of calculating setbacks or minimum lot area.

g) h) Permanent Conservation Land Protection Through Conservation Easements

· Ms. Brooks explained that she had come across this recently when she was searching for something else in the ordinance.  If you go to “Auto Salvage” in the Table of Uses it says see “Junkyards and Auto Salvage”; however, when you go to that location, it does not exist.  Ms. Brooks recommended that it would probably be best to add “Junkyards and Auto Salvage” to the Table of Uses and state that are not allowed in any zoning districts; therefore, there would never be any question on whether or not the town wants that use.  Councilman Countryman commented that he is aware of an area just outside of the town boundary where this situation exists.  Councilman Countryman asked if that situation were to exist how that would be dealt with as the community expanded and incorporated that physical area.  Ms. Brooks responded that it would be grandfathered.  Under our current ordinance it would be grandfathered forever.  Mayor Becker added that they wouldn’t be able to enlarge an existing junkyard.  Ms. Brooks replied that was correct, it would become a non-conforming use.  Councilwoman Critz asked what would happen if it were destroyed, because our current ordinance states that if something is destroyed beyond 51% then they would have to do it under the current regulations.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that it could be put back to the current existing status.  Mayor Becker commented that it would be kind of hard to prove what the destruction of a junkyard really was.  Ms. Brooks noted that maybe there was an office and perhaps the town would allow him to rebuild that.  Councilman Countryman commented that the bottom line is that he would be grandfathered.  Ms. Brooks stated that if we were to annex a junkyard, it would be only right to grandfather it.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept Ms. Brooks recommendation concerning “Junkyards and Auto Salvage” into the zoning ordinance worded as she has.  This proposed text amendment is consistent with the Land Use Plan and Vision Plan contained and adopted October 12 2006 by establishing a periodic review of the town ordinance to be sure that they are updated and effective as possible.  The text amendment is reasonable and advances the public interest.  Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The text amendment is as follows:

	USE
	SUPPLEMENTAL

REGULATION

SECTION

NUMBER OR

ARTICLE
	PARKING

REQUIREMENT

FOUND IN

SECTION 9.1.8
	AR
	         RR
	RA40
	RA20
	R20
	B-2
	B-4
	LI

	Junkyard and Auto Salvage
	Not allowed in any zoning district
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


8.
Discussion of Historic Artifacts for the Town Hall

· Mayor Becker reminded council about the artifacts he discussed last month and explained that he and Mr. Bill Howey went to David Helms’ to take some pictures of the certificates and artifacts.  Mayor Becker stated that there were a couple of concerns on using the artifacts; one is indemnification and the other is that some of the artifacts are large, such as the dog and the bench, and there isn’t going to be enough room to start having full museum type displays like that.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they were interested in pursuing any of these artifacts and drafting an agreement with Mr. Helms to display them permanently or return them to his family should the town chose to stop displaying them.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would like initially to see the town pursue anything that can be hung on the wall; once we are in the building and have the things in there that are necessary to our function/meetings then the council could decide if there is room for other things that would contribute to the atmosphere of the building.  Mayor Becker responded that in terms of being on the walls it would be the Post Office artifacts (certificates) or the very big dog.  Councilwoman Critz responded that the dog may be more appropriate at a different location, such as the community center once the town does that.  Mayor Becker commented that if the town was going accept the Post Office certificates, Mr. Helms would probably like for us to have the scale to go with them.  The scale would have to go on a little stand under the certificates, which we could probably make room for in the lobby.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to have Mayor Becker move forward on getting an agreement for the Post Office materials and to look at the community center for the larger artifacts and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
9.
Town Hall Renovation Progress Update
· Mayor Becker informed the council that a lot of progress has been made in the past week or two.  In just two days, they completely sheetrocked the interior and have it mostly spackled.  The storefront aluminum including the doors has been installed.  We are still waiting for the soil to dry in the parking lot for the pavement; we’ve had some nice warm weather and they are coming back for a proof roll tomorrow to see if it’s stabilized enough to pave.  
· Councilwoman Neill asked what all of those stakes around the front are.  Mayor Becker responded that it is just to keep the equipment out of those areas.  Excavation on any project that is more than an acre requires you to file an erosion plan with the Department of Environment and Natural Resources (DENR).  Our site is 1.05 acres and Mayor Becker estimated that the soil disturbance would probably be about .65 acres; however, someone must have called DENR to investigate the site.  Mayor Becker received a call from a DENR inspector saying that he had inspected the property and felt that there was more than an acre of disturbed soil and that we hadn’t file a permit.  Mayor Becker explained that he asked the DENR inspector what he meant; the soil disturbance is only about .65 to .75 acres.  The inspector explained that there were areas adjoining the site where they have driven in and dragged mud out onto the road, which is disturbed area and that it adds up to 1.10 acres.  The inspector instructed Mayor Becker to complete the permit application and send in the $130 fee along with the grading/silt fence plan; these steps have been completed.  Mayor Becker explained that he instructed the superintendant to notify the employees to park only on that old asphalt area down by Springview and to stop driving across the lawn and churning more mud up; they would also need to repair the silt fence that had been knocked over.  Mayor Becker further explained that the site is fairly level and even with the conditions, aside from a little bit of mud on Potter Road, there has been no erosion or run-off to the adjoining property.

· The other good news is that there are no more soil problems as far as we know.  At least the construction observer, Don Gaddy, has said that we are not paying for any more soil mitigation.  This is why they’re being so picky about waiting for things to get as bone dry as possible before they pave; they want to make sure that they don’t have to repair a crack, which they would have to do under warranty.   
· Ms. Brooks asked Councilman Countryman about bringing his tractor over to the town hall site to move the mulch pile.  Mayor Becker added that maybe he would be able to do that after the driveway was paved. 
· Mr. Bob Neill mentioned that the fire department would soon be starting their renovation of the fire station and everyone would have to park out in the outer parking lot.  
10.
Discussion on Purchasing Town Hall Furniture

· Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks have been talking about town hall furniture for months and know what was has been spent on furniture for the current office and have some baseline prices in mind for additional items needed.  Mayor Becker noted, for example, that the town does not need to purchase Aeron chairs for the conference room at $500 apiece when $100 chairs will suffice for the type of use they are going to get; “we are trying to get quality materials and furnishings without going for the top of the line, because we don’t have the type of use that is going to require that type of expenditure”.    Councilman Countryman asked if when we acquire some chairs (stacking) for the meeting room will they be of better quality than the ones that we currently have.  Mayor Becker responded yes, that’s why we have allocated $50 apiece for them instead of the about $18 that these cost.    Councilwoman Critz asked if color had been discussed.  Mayor Becker responded that we’re looking for something in neutral tones that go with the browns that the architect has called for in the building.  The carpet is a sculpted dark brown pile. [the council was shown a sample of the carpet]  Councilwoman Critz suggested that we should go with a brown chair, because a lighter chair would show soil.  Councilwoman Neill suggested a chocolate brown.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that chocolate is very popular and it looks really good.  Mayor Becker explained that the construction of stackable chairs is different from the folding chair, so they are stronger to begin with.

· Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to authorize a budget for the furniture.  A couple things might not happen right away; we’ve already decided to go with a 10' long rather that a 12' long conference table.  Councilwoman Critz asked what color the walls were going to be.  Mayor Becker responded that they were a very light off white.  Ms. Brooks added that there was an accent wall in the meeting room.  Mayor Becker stated that the accent wall is going to be a dark brown.  The door frames are metal frames and they are a couple shades darker beige with the off-white bone walls.  The doors are a light cherry.  These colors were specified by Pease.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what color the wood work would be.  Mayor Becker responded that Pease has specified a laminate color for the built-in council bench and the cabinets in the conference room; it is dark maple wood grain throughout.   The toilet partitions are MDF.  The color of the additional furniture is looking to be in the colors of what we currently have, hopefully the same product line, because it’s extremely good quality for an MDF (melamine type furniture).  The prices that we’re looking at are kind of based on that same thing.  The reception area is big in this town hall; however we might not go for a couch and a two arm chairs, we may just want to get a table and a couple of upholstered chairs.  Councilwoman Neill commented that we should go with four chairs instead of a two chairs and a sofa.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we establish a budget of $20,450 as recommended and that the furnishings that we purchase fall within that budget and that the stacking chairs be dark brown chocolate upholstery and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.    The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

11.
Consideration of a Resolution Adopting Legislative Positions for 2009-2010

· Mayor Becker explained that he attended the mayors/commissioners issues conference on January 29th.  The clerks and managers had come up with legislative priorities that they thought they wanted to be on record as supporting in this current legislative session that would benefit counties and municipalities.  The mayors were asked to just sign off on the list of things; however they felt that although the priorities were good, it would be better if the list was taken to their councils in the form of a resolution.    Mayor Becker continued that the staffs (managers/clerks) felt comfortable as a professional organization endorsing the list.  Councilman Countryman asked for clarification on item number four which read “to recognize that municipalities and counties are under the same budget pressures that face the state budget and to oppose any action to reduce state collected locally shared revenues for local governments”.  Mayor Becker responded that the statement is just opposing any actions to reduce the state collected locally shared revenues.  For example, several years back, then Governor Mike Easely took our franchise money for a quarter; this is the type of thing that is being opposed.  The council discussed the wording of item number four and there was a consensus of the council to leave the language as is with the exception of adding a comma after “state collected”.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the resolution (R-2009-02) with the addition of a comma after “state collected” in the fourth bullet and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION TO ADOPT LEGISLATIVE POSITIONS FOR THE 
2009-2010 SESSION OF THE NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL ASSEMBLY

R-2009-02


THAT WHEREAS, the clerks, managers, and other staff of Union County, North Carolina and Union County Municipalities met, developed, and agreed upon a list of legislative priorities for Union County local governments for the 2009-2010 Session of the North Carolina General Assembly, and

WHEREAS, the Mayors-Commissioners Issues Conference, in conjunction with the Union County Board of Commissioners, received the list at their January 29, 2009 joint meeting, and recommended that the list be provided to each local government governing bodies for each board to deliberate the list, and to endorse or adopt the list if desired, and



WHEREAS, the list included the proposed legislative positions:

· Collective Bargaining – Oppose any efforts to allow collective bargaining for public sector employees, to include payment of union dues by payroll deduction.

· Transportation Infrastructure Funding – Protect all state collected locally shared revenues collected for transportation purposes. Oppose adding additional requirements or responsibilities to municipalities and Counties for transportation funding and maintenance.

· Mental Health – Continue to strengthen State Resources for the provision of Mental Health, Developmental Disability, and Substance Abuse Services, particularly for local crisis services, that are available to all State citizens.

· State Budget – Recognize that Municipalities and Counties are under the same budget pressures that face the State Budget, and to oppose any actions to reduce state collected, locally shared revenues for local governments.

· Diverse Funding for Local Governments – Authorize Local Governments to utilize various methods of funding in addition to the property tax.

· Monroe Bypass Funding – Protect funding sources and appropriations for the planned Monroe Bypass Project.
· Annexation – Support Municipal authority to annex, recognizing that some changes to municipal annexation authority are warranted.

· Moratoriums – Oppose legislation that would make it more difficult for local governments to enact moratoriums.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs hereby adopts this list as our legislative positions for the 2009-2010 Session of the North Carolina Assembly.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution be forwarded to the other municipal governments in Union County, to the Clerk to the Board of Union County, to Governor Beverly Perdue, and to the members of the Union County Legislative Delegation.



ADOPTED this 12th, day of February, 2009.

S/Frederick Becker III
Mayor Frederick Becker III


Attest:


S/Vicky Brooks

      


Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk    

12.
Consideration of Attending the Regional Quasi-Judicial Training Session

· Mayor Becker asked the council if there was any interest in having staff and officials attend the upcoming quasi-judicial training.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if there was any new information being imparted at this training, because she has been to Bill Duston’s meetings since the beginning and the presentations have not changed.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the town had members that need the training that haven’t had the training on any other boards.  Mayor Becker responded that we probably have planning board members.  Ms. Brooks commented that the training is for boards that do quasi-judicial proceedings and our planning board does not.  There are people on the Board of Adjustment that should attend, but Ms. Brooks was not sure if they would.  Councilman Countryman commented that as a member of the board they need to go.  Councilwoman Critz concurred that the members should be strongly encouraged to attend the training session.  Councilwomen Coffey and Neill stated that they would attend the session if the council opted to sign up for it.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested the timeframe of 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.    
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve signing up for the training and to encourage strongly that members of the Board of Adjustment attend and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

13.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she would be absent from the May meeting, because her son’s graduation from Officer’s Training School is that same evening.  The council is looking forward to that meeting being their first meeting in the new building.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she and Mayor Becker had discussed the fact that the town should come up with an actual dedication date, which should be on a Saturday in order to involve more community people.  Mayor Becker noted that the town should send out a postcard to invite the public to an open house.  Councilwoman Critz stated that it should be toward the end of May or into the first part of June.  Councilwoman Critz added that she and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires will be working on the Agricultural thing for July or August and suggested that the council come up with a combination flyer/letter so that “we could kill two birds with one stone”.  Concerns were expressed over the time line for getting a Certificate of Occupancy for the building.  Mayor Becker added that the council wouldn’t set a date tonight, but they certainly wouldn’t do a full dedication at a council meeting.  Councilwoman Coffey offered that the dedication should be a separate occasion.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that the town should serve a cake with a photo of the town hall on it and some punch.  She just wanted everyone to be thinking in that direction.   
· Mayor Becker mentioned that there were photos of the town hall on the website.   
· Councilwoman Cureton explained that she was asked to find out if the fire department could burn down a house in her neighborhood.  Mayor Becker responded that she should contact Chief Gaddy about that.  
14.
Adjournment
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:58 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, March 12, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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